
Agenda Item B.13
CPMS CONSENT CALENDAR

Meeting Date:  June 19, 2018

TO: Mayor and Councilmembers

FROM: Charles W. Ebeling, Public Works Director

CONTACT: Teresa Lopes, Senior Project Engineer

SUBJECT: Amendment No. 3 to the Professional Design Services Agreement 
(#2015-058) with Drake Haglan and Associates for the San Jose Creek 
Bike Path Southern Extent Project

RECOMMENDATION:  

Authorize the City Manager to execute Amendment No. 3 to the Professional Design 
Services Agreement No. 2015-058 with Drake Haglan and Associates for Professional 
Design Services for the San Jose Creek Bike Path Southern Extent Project (CIP 9006),
to extend the term of the agreement to June 30, 2020.

BACKGROUND:

The purpose of the San Jose Creek Bikeway Project Southern Segment (CIP 9006) is 
to provide a safe, direct and continuous bikeway route for both commuting and 
recreational bicyclists from commercial and residential areas within the Goleta Old 
Town area to the existing Atascadero Creek Bikeway (a segment of the California 
Coastal Trail). The existing Atascadero Creek Bikeway provides direct access to Goleta 
Beach, UCSB and densely populated Isla Vista to the west and other areas of Goleta 
Valley as well as Santa Barbara to the east. In addition to being a standalone project 
with independent utility, this project comprises an important link of the much larger San 
Jose Creek Bike Path which extends from Cathedral Oaks Rd to the Atascadero Creek 
Bike Trail. When complete this project will directly connect to the middle and northern 
segments of the San Jose Creek Bike Path.

The limits of the San Jose Creek Bike Path Southern Extent are from Hollister 
Avenue (northern limit) to the Atascadero Creek bike path off Sandpit Road/Moffett
Place (southern limit).  The project is mostly within the City of Goleta but the portion 
south of South Street lies within the County of Santa Barbara. The City of Goleta is 
working in conjunction with the County of Santa Barbara on the project with the City as 
the lead agency.

In 2003, the County prepared a draft Project Study Report / Project Report (PSR/PR) for 
the Southern Extent/South Segment between Hollister Avenue and Atascadero Bike 
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Path (along SR 217) which was submitted to Caltrans for review. Following this, the City 
and County jointly prepared a draft Mitigated Negative Declaration (MND) for the South 
Segment. The Draft MND was circulated for public review in 2005 and the City/County
received comments. However, the MND was not finalized because the only build 
alternative was not considered viable due to Southern California Gas Company’s 
position to not allow use of their tunnel under Route 217. Recently, however, Caltrans
began a project to replace the SR 217 Bridge over San Jose Creek for structural
reasons, which presents an opportunity to propose that Caltrans accommodate and 
incorporate the Southern Extent of the San Jose Creek bike path into their final bridge 
design.

The project is supported by the County of Santa Barbara, SBCAG, the Santa Barbara 
Bicycle Coalition (SBBIKE), the University of California Santa Barbara (UCSB), and 
Coalition for Sustainable Transportation (COAST). Preliminary discussion has also been 
held with the Southern California Gas Company regarding the proposed new alignments 
for the bike path.

DISCUSSION:

Drake Haglan and Associates (DHA) currently have a Professional Design Services 
agreement to provide preliminary engineering for the San Jose Creek Bike Path 
Southern Extent project. On July 30, 2015, the City Manager authorized Agreement No 
2015-058 with DHA to provide professional engineering services to perform preliminary 
design for a total not-to-exceed of $29,840, with a termination date of June 30, 2016. 
On December 15, 2015, City Council authorized the City Manager to execute
Amendment No. 1 for additional compensation in the amount of $77,020 for preparation 
of a complete PSR-PDS for a new total not-to-exceed of $106,860 and to extend the 
term to June 30, 2017. On June 20, 2017 City Council authorized the City Manager to 
execute Amendment No. 2 to only extend the term of the agreement an additional one 
year. This agreement is due to expire on June 30, 2018.

Several alternative alignments for the proposed bike path have been examined by DHA 
and presented to the County of Santa Barbara as well as Caltrans.  The City along with 
the County of Santa Barbara and Caltrans, have met, both in the office and in the field, 
to evaluate alignment options for this South Segment project. Three alignment 
alternatives have been identified and evaluated for consideration based on limited 
impacts to resources, increased functionality/safety and to minimize cost.

DHA has prepared the Project Initiation Proposal (PIP) along with the required 
Transportation Planning Scoping Information Sheet (TPSIS) form and these documents 
have been submitted to Caltrans as the first step in the project development process
required by Caltrans. A Pre-PID (Project Initiation Document) meeting has been 
scheduled with Caltrans for June 13, 2018. At this meeting the project will be discussed 
and the Project Initiation Document (PID) necessary for this project will be identified. 
Next steps will include preparation of the PID and the associated Environmental 
Document. 
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To facilitate continued work on the project through the preliminary engineering phase it 
is necessary to extend the term of the current agreement with DHA. Once Caltrans has 
identified what level PID will be required for the project, DHA will prepare a new scope 
of work and cost associated for the preparation of the document. Public Works will 
return to City Council with the new scope of work to prepare the PID at a future date. 
We are recommending the approval and authorization of the City Manager to execute 
Amendment No. 3 to the Professional Design Services agreement with DHA to extend 
the term of the agreement to June 30, 2020 (Attachment 2).

FISCAL IMPACTS:

There are no fiscal impacts associated with this amendment. The amendment is only to 
extend the term of the agreement for an additional two years ending June 30, 2020.
There is sufficient GTIP funds for this project under account 220-5-9006-706. 

ALTERNATIVES:

The City Council may elect not to authorize this amendment, doing so would result in 
the contract expiring and DHA would not be authorized to continue work past the 
current expiration date.

Reviewed By: Legal Review By: Approved By:

___________________             ___________________          ___________________    
Carmen Nichols Michael Jenkins Michelle Greene
Deputy City Manager City Attorney            City Manager

ATTACHMENTS:

1. Professional Services Agreement Amendment 3 with Drake Haglan and 
Associates

2. Professional Services Agreement #2015-058 and Amendments 1 to 2 with Drake 
Haglan and Associates
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ATTACHMENT 1

Professional Services Agreement 2015-058 Amendment 3 with Drake Haglan and 
Associates
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ATTACHMENT 2

Professional Services Agreement #2015-058 and Amendments 1 to 2 with Drake 
Haglan and Associates
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